Amazing Grace Movie: Lessons
for Today’s Politicians
“How Sweet the Sound”
Are you familiar with the classic song Amazing Grace? You
probably are. Do you know the inspiring story behind its
songwriter? Maybe like I did, you think you know the real
story, but you don’t.
John Newton was an eighteenth century British slave trader who
had a dramatic faith experience during a storm at sea. He gave
his life to God, left the slave trade, became a pastor, and
wrote hymns. “Amazing Grace! (how sweet the sound),” Newton
wrote, “That saved a wretch like me! I once was lost, but now
am found, was blind but now I see.”{1} He played a significant
role in the movement to abolish the slave trade.
Newton’s song and story have inspired millions. Amazing Grace
has been played at countless funerals and memorial services,
sung at civil rights events and in churches, and even hit pop
music charts when Judy Collins recorded it. It’s loved the
world over. In South Korea, a local audience asked a coworker
and me to sing them the English version; they responded by
singing it back to us in Korean.
Newton wrote the lyrics, but the tune we know today did not
become linked with them until about 1835, after his death.{2}
My university roommate and I used to try to see how many
different tunes would fit the Amazing Grace lyrics. My
favorites were Joy to the World (the Christmas carol), Ghost
Riders in the Sky, and House of the Rising Sun. Try them
sometime. They work!
Jonathan Aitken has written a biography titled John Newton:
From Disgrace to Amazing Grace.{3} Aitken sees some parallels

between his own life and his subject’s. Aitken was once a
prominent British parliamentarian and Cabinet member, but
perjury landed him in prison where his life took a spiritual
turn. He’s now active in prison ministry and Christian
outreach.
John Newton’s journey from slave trader to pastor and hymn
writer is stirring. But it has some surprising twists. You
see, Newton only became a slave-ship captain after he placed
his faith in Christ. And he left the slave trade not because
of his spiritual convictions, but for health reasons.

Lost and Found
Newton was the prototypical “bad boy.” His devout Christian
mother, who hoped he would become a minister, died when he was
six. He says that through much of his youth and life at sea,
“I loved sin and was unwilling to forsake it.”{4} At times, “I
pretended to talk of virtue,” he wrote, “yet my delight and
habitual practice was wickedness.”{5} He espoused a
“freethinking” rationalist philosophy and renounced the
Christian faith.{6}
Flogged and demoted by the Navy for desertion, he became
depressed, considered suicide, and thought of murdering his
captain.{7} Traded to work on a slave ship, Newton says, “I
was exceedingly wretched. . . . I not only sinned with a high
hand myself, but made it my study to tempt and seduce others
upon every occasion.”{8}
In West Africa he partnered with a slave trader and negotiated
with African chiefs to obtain slaves.{9} Life was good, he
recalled. “We lived as we pleased, business flourished, and
our employer was satisfied.”{10} Aitken, the biographer, says
Newton engaged in sexual relations with female slaves.{11}
One day on another ship, Newton was reading—casually, “to pass
away the time”—an edition of Thomas à Kempis’ classic, On the

Imitation of Christ. He wondered, “What if these things were
true?” Dismayed, he “shut the book quickly.” {12} Newton
called himself a terrible “blasphemer” who had rejected God
completely.{13} But then, as Forrest Gump might say, God
showed up.
That night, a violent storm flooded the ship with water.
Fearing for his life, Newton surprised himself by saying, “The
Lord have mercy on us!” Spending long hours at the ship’s
helm, he reflected on his life and rejection of God. At first,
he thought his shortcomings too great to be forgiven. Then, he
says, “I . . . began to think of . . . Jesus whom I had so
often derided . . . of His life and of His death . . . for
sins not His own, but for those who in their distress should
put their trust in Him.”{14}
In coming days, the New Testament story of the prodigal son
(Luke 15) particularly impressed him. He became convinced of
the truth of Jesus’ message and his own need for it. “I was no
longer an atheist,” he writes. “I was sincerely touched with a
sense of undeserved mercy in being brought safe through so
many dangers. . . . I was a new man.”{15}
Newton discovered that the “new man” would not become perfect.
Maturation would be a process, as we’ll see.

From Slave-Ship Captain to Pastor
After his dramatic experience at sea, Newton saw changes in
his life. He attended church, read spiritual books, prayed,
and spoke outwardly of his commitment. But his faith and
behavior would take many twists on the road toward
maturity.{16}
Newton set sail again on a slave ship, seeing no conflict
between slaving and his new beliefs. Later he led three
voyages as a slave-ship captain. Newton studied the Bible. He
held Sunday worship services for his crew on board ship.{17}

Church services on a slave ship? This seems absolutely
disgusting today. How could a dedicated Christian participate
in slave trading? Newton, like many of his contemporaries, was
still a work-in-progress. Slavery was generally accepted in
his world as a pillar of British economy; few yet spoke
against it. As Aitken points out, this cultural disconnect
doesn’t excuse Christian slave trading, but it does help
explain it.
During my youth in the US south, I was appalled by racism I
observed, more so when church members practiced it. I
concluded that some merely masqueraded as followers of Jesus.
Others had genuine faith but—by choice or confusion—did not
faithfully follow God. It takes years for some to change.
Others never do. Aitken observes that in 1751, Newton’s
spiritual conscience “was at least twenty years away from
waking up to the realization that the Christian gospel and
human slavery were irreconcilable.”{18}
Two days before he was to embark on his fourth slave-trading
voyage as ship’s captain, a mysterious illness temporarily
paralyzed Newton. His doctors advised him not to sail. The
replacement captain was later murdered in a shipboard slave
uprising.{19}
Out of the slave trade, Newton became a prominent public
official in Liverpool. He attended Christian meetings and grew
in his faith. The prominent speaker George Whitfield
encouraged him.{20} Life still brought temptations. Newton
engaged in the common practice of accepting kickbacks until a
business ethics pamphlet by Methodism founder John Wesley
prompted him to stop, at significant loss of income.{21}
Eventually, Newton sought to become an ordained minister, but
opposing church leaders prevented this for six years.
Intervention by the Earl of Dartmouth—benefactor of Dartmouth
College in the US—helped launch his formal ministry.{22}
Newton was to significantly impact a young Member of

Parliament who would help rescue an oppressed people and a
nation’s character.

Newton and Wilberforce: Faith in Action
William Wilberforce was a rising star in Parliament and seemed
destined for political greatness. As a child he had often
heard John Newton speak but later rejected the faith. As an
adult, conversations with a Cambridge professor had helped
lead him to God. He considered leaving Parliament and entering
the ministry. In 1785, he sought the advice of his old pastor,
Newton.
Newton advised Wilberforce not to leave politics. “I hope the
Lord will make him a blessing, both as a Christian and as a
statesman,” Newton later explained.{23} His advice proved
pivotal. Wilberforce began attending Newton’s church and
spending time with him privately. Newton became his
mentor.{24}
Perhaps you’ve seen the motion picture Amazing Grace that
portrays Wilberforce’s twenty-year parliamentary struggle to
outlaw the trading of slaves. If you missed it in theaters, I
encourage you see it on DVD. It was after spending a day with
Newton that Wilberforce recorded in his diary his decision to
focus on abolishing the slave trade.{25} During the arduous
abolition campaign, Wilberforce sometimes considered giving up
and quitting Parliament. Newton encouraged him to persist,
reminding him of another public figure, the biblical Daniel,
who, Newton said, “trusted in the Lord, was faithful . . . and
. . . though he had enemies they could not prevail against
him.”{26}
Newton’s biblical worldview had matured to the point that he
became active in the abolition movement. In 1788, he published
a widely circulated pamphlet, Thoughts Upon the African Slave
Trade. “I hope it will always be a subject of humiliating

reflection to me,” he wrote, “that I was once an active
instrument in a business at which my heart now shudders.”{27}
His pamphlet detailed horrors of the slave trade and argued
against it on moral and practical grounds.
Abolitionists sent a copy to every member of both Houses of
Parliament. Newton testified before important parliamentary
committees. He described chains, overcrowded quarters,
separated families, sexual exploitation, flogging, beating,
butchering. The Christian slave-ship captain who once was
blind to his own moral hypocrisy now could see.{28} Jonathan
Aitken says, “Newton’s testimony was of vital importance in
converting public opinion to the abolitionist cause.”{29}
Wilberforce and his colleagues finally prevailed. In early
1807 Britain outlawed the slave trade. On December 21 of that
year, grace finally led John Newton home to his Maker.

Lessons from a Life of Amazing Grace
John Newton encountered “many dangers, toils, and snares” on
his life’s voyage from slaver to pastor, hymn writer, mentor,
and abolitionist. What lessons does his life hold? Here are a
few.
Moral maturation can take time. Newton the morally corrupt
slave trader embraced faith in Jesus, then continued slave
trading. Only years later did his moral and spiritual
conscience catch up on this issue with the high principles of
the One he followed. We should hold hypocrites accountable,
but realize that blinders don’t always come off quickly. One
bumper sticker I like reads, “Please be patient; God is not
finished with me yet.”
Humility became a hallmark of Newton’s approach to life. He
learned to recognize his shortcomings. While revising some of
his letters for publication, he noted in his diary his
failures to follow his own advice: “What cause have I for

humiliation!” he exclaimed. “Alas! . . . How defective [I am]
in observing myself the rules and cautions I propose to
others!”{30} Near the end of his life, Newton told a visitor,
“My memory is nearly gone, but I remember two things: That I
am a great sinner and that Christ is a great Savior.”{31}
Newton related Jesus’ message to current events and everyday
life. For him, faith was not some dull, dusty, irrelevant
relic but a living relationship with God, having immense
personal and social relevance. He grew to see its import in
fighting the slave trade. He used both the Bible and
friendship to encourage Wilberforce. He tied his teaching to
the news of the day, seeking to connect people’s thoughts with
the beliefs that had changed his life.{32}
Newton was grateful for what he saw as God’s providence.
Surviving the storm at sea that helped point him to faith was
a prime example, but there were many others. As a child, he
was nearly impaled in a riding accident.{33} Several times he
narrowly missed possible drowning.{34} A shooting accident
that could have killed him merely burned part of his hat.{35}
He often expressed gratitude to God.
Have you ever considered writing your own epitaph? What will
it say? Here’s part of what Newton wrote for his epitaph. It’s
inscribed on his tomb: “John Newton. Once an infidel and
libertine, a servant of slaves in Africa was by the rich mercy
of our Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ preserved, restored,
pardoned and appointed to preach the faith he had long
laboured to destroy.”{36}
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